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MINUTES OF THE Council Meeting
HELD AT THE Council Chamber, Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg
ON Wednesday 11 July 2018
The Mayor opened the meeting at 7 pm and acknowledged the traditional owners, the Wurundjeri people and paid respects to their Elders, past and present, and the Elders from other communities who may be here today. The Mayor acknowledged that currently many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people have made Moreland home and in doing so have contributed to the positive, rich diversity of this municipality.

	Present
	Time In
	Time Out

	Cr John Kavanagh (Mayor)
	7 pm
	10.08 pm

	Cr Natalie Abboud (Deputy Mayor)
	Leave of absence
	

	Cr Sue Bolton 
	7 pm
	10.08 pm

	Cr Annalivia Carli Hannan 
	7 pm
	10.08 pm

	Cr Helen Davidson 
	7 pm
	10.08 pm

	Cr Jess Dorney
	7 pm
	10.08 pm

	Cr Ali Irfanli 
	7 pm
	10.08 pm

	Cr Dale Martin 
	7 pm
	10.08 pm

	Cr Mark Riley 
	7 pm
	10.08 pm

	Cr Lambros Tapinos
	7 pm
	10.08 pm

	Cr Oscar Yildiz JP 
	Apology
	


APOLOGIES: 

	Cr Yildiz.

	


Leave of absence has been granted to Cr Abboud - 6 July 2018 to 14 July 2018 inclusive.
Cr Riley requested a leave of absence from 31 July to 12 August 2018.

Cr Davidson moved, Cr Dorney seconded that Cr Riley’s leave of absence requested be granted.

Carried

OFFICERS:

Chief Executive Officer – Nerina Di Lorenzo
Director City Infrastructure – Grant Thorne
Director Social Development – Arden Joseph

Director Planning and Economic Development - Kirsten Coster

Acting Director Corporate Services – Liz Rowland
Manager Property and Governance – Olivia Wright

Executive Manager Organisation Development - Anita Craven
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS AND/OR CONFLICTS OF INTEREST:
Nil.
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES: 

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Dorney seconded that the minutes of the Council meetings held on 25 May 2018, 13 June 2018 and 25 June 2018 be confirmed.
Carried


Minutes/Reports of Special Committee:
Nil. 
Petitions:
	PET11/18
Close Page Street, Coburg to traffic

	A petition has been received containing 386 signatures requesting Council to close Page Street, Coburg to traffic to create a pedestrian only space. 

	Resolution

Cr Bolton moved, Cr Riley seconded -

That Council receives the petition.

Carried


QUESTION TIME:
Question Time commenced at 7.08 pm.
	QT64/18
Joseph Piedimonte

	The resident asked:

· Do Councillors think it is appropriate for limited duration parking due to the proposed tram terminus program, without there being any consultation with affected traders?

· The Mayor responded saying he agreed with the consultation undertaken to date was not acceptable. 


	QT65/18
Helen Strazzaloosco - Tram upgrade Melville and Bell Streets, Coburg

	The resident asked:

· Can Council offer a different option to the tram upgrade between Melville and Bell Streets, Coburg, as Public Transport Victoria has not adequately consulted a number of residents?

At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Bolton responded:

· Further work is needed and felt that the terminus should be shifted to the opposite of Bell Street near Turner Street.

At the request of the Mayor, Grant Thorne, Director City Infrastructure responded:

· There was a public meeting last night run by Public Transport Victoria and there would be a second public meeting tomorrow night.  Submissions close this Sunday.


	QT66/18
Helen Kratzmann - Speed limit reductions and safety measures for arterial roads

	The resident asked:

· What assurance can Council provide to Moreland residents, that it will continue to advocate for speed limit reductions and other safety measures on arterial roads?

	At the request of the Mayor, Grant Thorne, Director City Infrastructure advised:

· The Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy (MITS) was being debated later tonight, and said that speed limit reductions are a part of the strategy.


	QT67/18
Nic Dolby - Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy

	The resident asked:

· Why have there been no mention of bike facilities in the Nicholson Street area, considering it is becoming a medium density residential area?

	At the request of the Mayor, Grant Thorne, Director City Infrastructure responded:

· The Nicholson Street treatment has a wider lane is a wider lane than the tram terminus at Blyth Street but the current Public Transport Victoria plan does not include provision for bike lanes over the stop.


	QT68/18
Cameron Foley - Fleming Park Master Plan

	The resident asked:

· How will the pressure and demand for on-street parking that the Bowling Club included in their submission during the consultation process be accommodated as a result of the Fleming Park Master Plan?

	At the request of the Mayor, Arden Joseph, Director Social Development responded:

· Throughout the Masterplan process, greater priority was given to increasing open space, rather than parking. Council will debate this question later tonight, and I note that part of the officer recommendation includes a comprehensive traffic and parking investigation.


	QT69/18
Paul Reiner - Housing Development at Gronn Place

	On behalf of the resident, the Mayor asked:
· Would Council support a community picket to defend Gronn Place, if there is a need for one?

	Councillor Bolton responded that there is a Notice of Motion regarding this topic in the agenda for consideration tonight.


	QT70/18
Barbara Knowles - Housing Development at Gronn Place

	The resident asked:

· Is the Council going to do anything about the Gronn Place public housing being torn down, when the name Gronn was named after a resident of Brunswick that gifted it to Council?

	Cr Bolton responded:

· I have a Notice of Motion to be debated later this evening about this topic. Thank you for your question and contribution.


7.25 pm
Cr Irfanli left the Council Chamber.
7.26 pm
Cr Irfanli returned to the Council Chamber.
	QT71/18
Howard Marosi - Housing Development at Gronn Place

	The resident asked: 

· Is Council aware of the big differences between public housing and housing owned or managed by Housing Association with respect to rent, security of tenure and ability to be accepted as a tenant?
· Will Council provide support for public housing?

	The Mayor responded:

· Thanking the resident for his work; and 

· Council were in agreement with him on this issue.


	ON15/18
David Molloy - Traffic Survey near Bell/Melville Road, Coburg

	The resident asked:

· Was the traffic survey done by Council near Melville and Bell Streets during school holidays and only on Wednesday and Saturday?

	Grant Thorne, Director of City Infrastructure took this question on notice. 


	QT72/18
Anthony Taranto - Page Street, Coburg

	The resident asked:

· During the planning of the Page Street Project, did Council consider any safety issues regarding pedestrians and office workers?

· After the meeting on Tuesday, what changes will Council make to make people feel safe and to support the traders?

	Director Planning and Economic Development, Kirsten Coster stated:

· Safety was considered by Council and VicRoads in the planning stages, and this included signage for 10 km/h speed limit. 

· Officer’s undertook assessments that said that the number of vehicles were too high to close vehicular access completely. These assessments also show that the high number of pedestrians required greater access for pedestrians.  

· A report will be tabled at the August Council meeting to address some of these concerns. Local Law and Police officers will be present, in addition to cameras, signage and regular contact with traders to address issues as they arise.


	QT73/18
John Englart - Nicholson Street Tram Stop Upgrades

	The resident asked:

· What is Council doing to address Nicholson Street and tram terminus issue for cyclists?

	The Director City Infrastructure, Grant Thorne repeated the statement made earlier on the Nicholson Street tram and Melville Road tram upgrade projects, and stated that Nicholson street does not include a dedicated bike lane but this does not preclude later provision for cycling infrastructure.


	QT74/18
Anthony McCullen

	The resident asked:

· Is Council aware of any negative feedback on the route 19 tram?

· Will Council advocate strongly with Public Transport Victoria and the Minister for Transport to re-evaluate the Melville Road project: This could be done by surrendering 1.7 metres of footpaths.

	Director City Infrastructure, Grant Thorne stated he was not aware of numbers and that at this stage officers did not have a view, given the information provided at this stage.


	QT75/18
Emma Spano - Melville Road Tram Infrastructure Works

	The resident asked:

· Will Council advocate a more accessible design of the tram stop design at Melville Road to accommodate all users, supports the survival of local businesses and jobs?

	The Mayor advised that:

· Council will have a position at the August 2018 Council meeting. 

Cr Tapinos advised:

· This is a State Government project, and that Council is interested in community views so Council can advocate on your behalf. 


	QT76/18
Tim Beaumont - Melville Road Tram Infrastructure Works

	The resident asked:

· Do Councillors have confidence that Public Transport Victoria’s consultation on the number 58 tram route was adequately accessible, inclusive and fair? 

7.44 pm
Cr Carli Hannan left the Council Chamber.

	Question Time concluded at 7.45 pm,


7.46 pm
Cr Carli Hannan returned to the Council Chamber.

Council Reports:
	DSD17/18
Final Fleming Park Masterplan (Council Action Plan Item) (D18/208588)

	Fleming Park is a 4.38 hectare park located in Brunswick East, bounded by Albert Street to the south, Victoria Street to the north, and Cross Street to the west. Currently, approximately 3,500 people live within a 400 metre catchment of Fleming Park. This number will double to over 7,000 by 2036.

A masterplan was completed for Fleming Park in 2014 (DSD14/14), and a site development plan adopted. However, there was feedback from the local community in 2017 that the scope of the 2014 masterplan was limited and did not adequately encompass the diverse uses and activities that take place in this park. To address this, a masterplan refresh was endorsed in August 2017 (DSD26/17), aiming to guide the future evolution of Fleming Park through the consideration of a holistic and ‘all of place’ approach. 

The draft Fleming Park Masterplan (draft Masterplan) was developed following community and stakeholder consultation in October and November 2017. This draft Master Plan was endorsed in April 2018 for community feedback until 13 May 2018. Submissions from 136 individuals were received (multiple submissions from the same person were counted as 1 submission). Submissions were predominantly related to the following themes: 


Open space; 


Dogs (on lead/off lead); 


The grandstand; 


Community buildings and appropriate uses of Fleming Park; 


Fencing; 


Landscaping; 


Signage;


Lighting; and


Car parking.
All submissions received, along with resulting recommendations for the final masterplan, are shown in Attachment 2. 

The draft Masterplan (Attachment 1) was informed by the following key elements:


People: This included extensive consultation with park users, local residents, visitors, sporting clubs, a community reference group and other community organisations that use Fleming Park; 


Policy and Research: The relevant strategic and local Council policies and background reports that relate to Fleming Park;

Local Place and Context: An appreciation and analysis of Fleming Park and the immediate site surrounds; and

Population Forecasts: Identification of existing and anticipated population growth over time. 
The final Fleming Park Masterplan (Masterplan) shows a total implementation cost of approximately $11.6 million (including soil removal and project contingency), of which, approximately $7.5 million is unbudgeted over the medium to long term horizon of the masterplan. As these items are outside of the time horizon of the 5 year Capital Works program, they will be referred to future Council budgets for consideration. Where feasible, funding applications will be submitted, to support project implementation over the lifecycle of the Masterplan.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the feedback provided in submissions to the draft Fleming Park Masterplan, at Attachment 2 to this report.

2.
Adopts the Fleming Park Masterplan, at Attachment 1 to this report.

	Resolution
Cr Dorney moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the feedback provided in submissions to the draft Fleming Park Masterplan, at Attachment 2 to this report.

2.
Adopts the Fleming Park Masterplan, at Attachment 1 to this report.

3.
Endorses the delivery of the items in the Master Plan in three tranches over 12 years (1-5 years, 6-9 years, 10-12 years) noting that the funding for the second and third tranches will need to be considered as part of future Council Capital Works budgets.

7.53 pm
Cr Martin left the Council Chamber.
Carried


	DSD18/18
Final Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Plan (Council Plan Item) (D18/222520)

	Charles Mutton Reserve is a 15 hectare active open space in Fawkner. It offers 2 football/cricket ovals, 6 tennis courts, 3 lawn bowl greens (1 disused green that is being repurposed into a market garden), a playground, and 8 new netball courts. The reserve is centrally located, neighbours Fawkner Primary School and is within close proximity to public transport, Merri Creek and multiple shopping strips.
In 2017, Council commenced the development of a precinct plan for the site to:

Determine the future functions of the reserve;

Assess future opportunities for the reserve, and its facilities from a community, landscape, functional, access, structural, environmental and safety perspective;

Investigate opportunities to build social cohesion through design, integration and site redevelopment;

Identify the needs of the general Fawkner community, as well as existing and potential users groups, and identify opportunities as to how these needs could be addressed;

Investigate opportunities to enhance the passive spaces at the reserve; and

Develop a prioritised list of infrastructure works and estimate the costs of these works.
The draft Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Plan (Precinct Plan) was developed following consultation in October and November 2017. This draft Precinct Plan was endorsed in March 2018 for community feedback until 15 April 2018. 13 submissions were received.

Submissions were predominantly supportive of the draft Precinct Plan, with a few requests for additional features. All submissions received, along with resulting recommendations for the final Precinct Plan, are shown in Attachment 3. 
The Precinct Plan (Attachment 1) recommendations include:

Support active sport provision through targeted pavilion, ground and facility upgrades;

Create shared social spaces to reduce duplication in building infrastructure on the Reserve (where possible);

Investigate the formation of a sports club, involving all sports and community organisations based at Charles Mutton Reserve, to improve communication and shared focus to planning and site activation; and


Improve accessibility and connections across site (pathways).
The final Precinct Plan was initially presented to Council on 13 June 2018, however consideration was deferred until 11 July 2018, to resolve discussions relating to an earlier version of the Implementation Plan (Attachment 2) that was circulated, and showed a 12 year implementation timeframe for the Precinct Plan, rather than 10+ years, as endorsed in March 2018.

The final Precinct Plan has an estimated cost of $4.41 million (including project contingency), of which, approximately $2.8 million is unbudgeted over the medium to long term horizon of the Implementation Plan (Attachment 2).

Based on existing commitments in Council’s 5 year Capital Expenditure (CAPEX) program, and the number of strategies, masterplans and initiatives that call on additional funds within the current Council Plan and CAPEX program, it is recommended that the Precinct Plan is implemented over a 15 year period. 

In the event that the Precinct Plan is endorsed for implementation over a 12 year time period, as per an earlier version, the first 5 years would remain the same as the CAPEX program is fully subscribed. However there would be more projects completed in years 6 to 12. As such, a 12 year time frame would result in a compression of projects in years 6 to 12 of the Precinct Plan implementation, with no changes to the works program in years 1‑5 of the works program.

Any unfunded items will be referred to future Council budgets for consideration, and funding applications submitted, where possible, to support project implementation over the 15 year lifecycle of the Precinct Plan.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:
1.
Notes the feedback provided in submissions to the draft Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Plan, at Attachment 3 to this report.

2.
Adopts the Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Plan, at Attachment 1 to this report.

3.
Endorses the Implementation Plan and projected project costs to deliver the Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Plan, at Attachment 2 to this report. 

	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Carli Hannan seconded -
That Council:
1.
Notes the feedback provided in submissions to the draft Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Plan, at Attachment 3 to this report.

2.
Adopts the Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Plan, at Attachment 1 to this report.

3. 
Endorses the delivery of the items in the Precinct Feasibility Plan in three tranches over 12 years (1-5 years, 6-9 years, 10-12 years) noting that the funding for the second and third tranches will need to be considered as part of future Council Capital Works budgets.

7.55 pm
Cr Martin returned to the Council Chamber.
Carried


	DSD19/18
Strategic Advocacy Plan (Adoption) (D18/228610)

	Strategic advocacy is a key part of Council operations providing a means of alerting other levels of government to priority issues and needs of the Moreland community. Typically, this takes the form of proposing and influencing policy positions, identifying partnership opportunities and lobbying for financial resources for priority projects.

Council has had a strong record of achievement in recent years on a number of significant issues in past years. Examples include East-West link, Upfield shared pathway funding, gambling prevention and poker machine reform. There are a number of key items that Council is currently involved with utilising a range of advocacy techniques such as:


Community campaign, Give Glenroy a Go for the Wheatsheaf Hub; 


Interactions with key State Government departments; 


Level crossing removal projects, public housing estate re-development, Coburg Square; and


Letters to Ministers usually as a result of a pressing matter that is the subject of a Council resolution, such as asylum seeker re-settlement, poverty and minimum wage increases, homelessness.

The attached Strategic Advocacy Plan has been developed following a workshop with Councillors to identify the key projects for inclusion in the context of the November 2018 State Election. The criteria agreed at the workshop for including items in the Plan are:


Potentially attractive for the 2018 State Election;


Feasible for delivery in the next State government term;


Fits an existing Council policy position;


Benefits are measurable; and


Opportunities exist for partnerships with a range of organisations.

A gold/silver/bronze hierarchy has been developed to guide the focus on the timing with advocacy on the various items. Consequently, the Plan has a lifespan beyond 2018 with various actions requiring further research, partnership development or submission of funding applications at future dates for nominated projects.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Approves the Strategic Advocacy Plan 2018, at Confidential Attachment 1 to this report, for implementation, with the following ‘Gold’ Projects as Council’s top advocacy priorities:

Seek $6 million State Government contribution to the Wheatsheaf Hub;


The Coburg initiative: Coburg Square development;


Level crossing removals – including bundling/whole of line solution for the Upfield Line;

2.
Notes that funding the Upfield Bike Path, which was a ‘Gold’ Project, has been achieved.

	Resolution
Cr Martin moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1.
Approves the Strategic Advocacy Plan 2018, at Confidential Attachment 1 to this report, for implementation, with the following ‘Gold’ Projects as Council’s top advocacy priorities:

Seek $6 million State Government contribution to the Wheatsheaf Hub;


The Coburg initiative: Coburg Square development; and

Level crossing removals – including bundling/whole of line solution for the Upfield Line.
2.
Notes that funding the Upfield Bike Path, which was a ‘Gold’ Project, has been achieved.

8.02 pm
Cr Bolton left the Council Chamber.
8.05 pm
Cr Bolton returned to the Council Chamber.
Carried


	DCI18/18
Draft Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Draft Parking Strategy (Release for Consultation) (D18/177816)

	The current Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy (MITS) was adopted by Council in 2009 and has been the primary transport strategy document guiding decision making and investment. Due to a number of transport policy changes, emerging trends and the Council Plan 2017-2021 goal of achieving demonstrable mode shift including the long term reduction of car use, it is timely to develop an updated MITS (MITS 2018).

Extensive consultation with the community and other stakeholders was held in February and March 2018, with an estimated 1,242 people providing input through various channels. This consultation has informed the development of the Draft MITS and Draft Parking Strategy.

Key findings from the consultation include that – whether located in the north or the south of Moreland – participants identified sustainability, liveability and safety as the top three principles to guide MITS 2018, and supported measures to improve priority for walking, cycling and public transport even where this resulted in lower priority for car use.

The Draft MITS focuses on higher-impact, lower-cost actions to achieve Council’s objectives of a shift towards sustainable transport modes and zero carbon emissions by 2040, within finite resources and a rate-capped environment. Informed by consultation findings, the Draft MITS is based on five objectives: sustainability; liveability; safety and health; accessibility and equity; and prosperity.

The Draft Parking Strategy aims to help implement these objectives recognising the significant role parking plays in transport mode choice. It proposes significant changes including removing minimum parking requirements in the planning scheme for Moreland’s Major Activity Centres, and proactively introducing parking restrictions in Major Activity Centres and Neighbourhood Centres to ensure on-street parking is prioritised for existing residents and short-term users.

Once endorsed, the Draft MITS and Draft Parking Strategy will be made available on Council’s website for public comment during July and August, ahead of finalising the strategies for adoption, which is scheduled for early 2019. Changes to the planning scheme (for example, revised parking requirements for new developments) will be implemented through a planning scheme amendment later in 2019 after Council adopts the strategies.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Endorses the Draft Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Draft Parking Strategy at Attachments 1 and 2 to this report, for feedback from the community and other stakeholders.

2.
Gives notice of the public feedback process for the Draft Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Draft Parking Strategy in the Moreland and Northern Leader newspapers and on Council’s website, and invites written feedback until 17 August 2018.
3.
Appoints all Councillors to a committee to hear from community members and stakeholders requesting to be heard in support of their written feedback, and sets 6 pm 1 September 2018 as the time and date for the hearing, to be held in Council Chamber at the Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg.

4.
Receives a further report with a final version of the Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Parking Strategy following the completion of the consultation process.

5.
Endorses the public exhibition plan at Attachment 3 to this report, for the planning scheme amendment planned for mid-2019 to implement the Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Parking Strategy into the Moreland Planning Scheme, following adoption of these strategies.
The Mayor determined each point be voted on separately as follows:

	Resolution
Cr Davidson moved, Cr Carli Hannan seconded -
That Council:

1.
Endorses the Draft Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Draft Parking Strategy at Attachments 1 and 2 to this report, for feedback from the community and other stakeholders, with the following changes:
a)
Deletes section 3.1.1;
Carried

Cr Martin called for a division.

For
Against
Cr Carli Hannan
Cr Bolton
Cr Davidson
Cr Dorney
Cr Irfanli
Cr Martin
Cr Kavanagh
Cr Riley
Cr Tapinos
Total For (5)

Total Against (4)
b)
Deletes section 3.1.2; 
Carried

Cr Martin called for a division.

For
Against
Cr Carli Hannan
Cr Bolton
Cr Davidson
Cr Dorney
Cr Irfanli
Cr Martin
Cr Kavanagh
Cr Riley
Cr Tapinos
Total For (5)

Total Against (4)
c)
Makes adjustment to the document to reflect these changes.

Carried

2.
Gives notice of the public feedback process for the Draft Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Draft Parking Strategy in the Moreland and Northern Leader newspapers and on Council’s website, and invites written feedback until 17 August 2018.

3.
Appoints all Councillors to a committee to hear from community members and stakeholders requesting to be heard in support of their written feedback, and sets 6 pm 1 September 2018 as the time and date for the hearing, to be held in Council Chamber at the Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg.

4.
Receives a further report with a final version of the Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Parking Strategy following the completion of the consultation process.
5.
Endorses the public exhibition plan at Attachment 3 to this report, for the planning scheme amendment planned for mid-2019 to implement the Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Parking Strategy into the Moreland Planning Scheme, following adoption of these strategies. 
Carried unanimously
Prior to the closing of the meeting to the public at 9.54 pm, the Mayor sought the consent of Council to clarify the resolved motion DCI18/18 Draft Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Draft Parking Strategy (MITS).
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Riley seconded to clarify that the motion intended to continue with the 40 kilometre/hour roll out.
Carried unanimously


	DCI19/18
Public Lighting Policy (Release for Consultation) (D18/177835)

	The revised Public Lighting Policy (Policy) provides a consistent and flexible approach to design, installation, and management of public lighting throughout the municipality. Council is committed towards a zero carbon emissions municipality by 2030 and future proofing unmetered/metered public space lighting. 
The Policy was last reviewed in August 2010 and the objectives and principles in this latest review largely remain the same, with additional objectives in line with the Council Plan 2017‑2021. The objectives are to:


Improve public health and safety;


Apply a uniform standard and consistent approach for public lighting across the municipality, including street lighting, off–street public areas and open space;


Provide consistent public lighting that conforms to appropriate standards for residents;


Provide quality lighting within urban design;


Reduce and control costs;


Establish standards in regard to competing interests and expectations;


Ensure community expectations, in relation to relevant standards, cost effectiveness, sustainability and environmental issues, are consistently addressed;


Establish asset management standards to ensure best practice management and provision of public lighting;


Be consistent with related plans, policies and strategies of Council; and


Plan for and implement future proof public lighting assets for easy retrofitting and advancing technology.

The Policy contains standards that give direction on where public lighting should be provided throughout the municipality, at what level, and how public lighting asset data can be managed. The Policy is then supported by comprehensive Public Lighting Technical Notes that outline what infrastructure options can be applied. The Technical Notes can be updated regularly to allow for ongoing improvements to lighting technology.

The key changes in this strategy from the existing policy are:


Council will provide lights only in all open space areas Council considers to be sufficiently surveyed either by houses fronting onto the space, or by frequent vehicular and/or pedestrian traffic;


Supporting low energy lighting such as LED lights;

No longer accepting non-standard (decorative) lights in new unmetered lighting schemes; and


In areas of vandalism and rubbish dumping Council will trial turning lighting off (studies have revealed that the provision of light can provide amenity for vandalism and other anti-social behaviour), using motion sensors, improving passive surveillance (such as trimming of vegetation); and installing CCTV.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Endorses the Draft Public Lighting Policy (Attachment 1) for community consultation.

2.
Receives a final version of the Public Lighting Policy 2018 following the completion of the consultation process. 

	Resolution

Cr Davidson moved, Cr Carli Hannan seconded that this item be deferred until the August 2018 Council meeting to clarify the points requiring lighting to be turned off in some public places.
Carried


	DCI20/18
Traffic Calming Ferriman Street, Brunswick West (Response to General Business Item) (D18/144647)

	At its June 2017 Council meeting, Council resolved, via General Business item GB22/17, to receive a report about possible traffic calming options in Ferriman Street, Brunswick West including but not limited to the following options:


A traffic calming speed hump on Ferriman Street between Dawson Street and Collier Crescent.


Road markings or an island to prevent vehicles cutting the corner at the intersection of Ferriman Street and Dawson Street.


A sign to indicate where children cross the road.
Council officers undertook an investigation to determine if traffic calming treatments in Ferriman Street are warranted and if any signage is required to be displayed.

Speed and volume counts undertaken in Ferriman Street, Teague Avenue and Union Street, Brunswick West were above the default regulatory speed limit of 40 km/hr and the volumes were within the acceptable range.
The introduction of a splitter island at the intersection Ferriman Street and Collier Crescent is not recommended due to the low volume in the street. On analysis of the traffic classifier count there is minimal conflict between south and north bound movements and the installation of line marking or traffic island is not warranted.
There are currently 2 DDA crossings points at the intersection of Dawson Street and Collier Crescent in Ferriman Street. Although pedestrians can cross the road at any point they are advised to use the provided pedestrian facilities.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:
1.
Continues to monitor the speeds and volumes on the local road networks surrounding Ferriman Street, Brunswick West, with particular regard to safety.

2.
Deploys Council’s speed trailer in Ferriman Street, Brunswick West to provide a visual reminder to motorists of the existing speed limit and encourage them to reduce their speed.

	Resolution
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:
1.
Continues to monitor the speeds and volumes on the local road networks surrounding Ferriman Street, Brunswick West, with particular regard to safety.

2.
Deploys Council’s speed trailer in Ferriman Street, Brunswick West to provide a visual reminder to motorists of the existing speed limit and encourage them to reduce their speed.

Carried


	DCS32/18
Pigeon Club Building at Martin Reserve, Hadfield (Response to General Business Item) (D18/167749)

	At its meeting on 9 May 2018, Council resolved, via General Business item GB9/18:


That a report be presented to the June 2018 Council meeting outlining Council officers’ view on the relocating of the Glenroy Lions Boxing Club to the former pigeon club building at Martin Reserve, Hadfield.

Council records indicate, on 30 September 1965, the former Broadmeadows City Council provided a letter to the Fawkner Homing Pigeon Club (Pigeon Club) to lease the land at the north-east corner of Martin Reserve, Hadfield. Council is not in possession of the original lease, and an end date was not specified in the letter. The current contact for the Pigeon Club has advised they also do not have a copy of the lease. 

The letter outlines that the purpose of the lease was for the Pigeon Club to construct a clubhouse (shown at Attachment 1 to this report). The Pigeon Club funded the construction of the clubhouse which was completed around 1969-1970. The building measures approximately 95 square metres and contains a kitchenette, toilet facilities and a small hall. 

In current practice, when a lease expires, officers assess if the asset is surplus to that need or use. If it is declared surplus to that need, an Expression of Interest process is undertaken in accordance with Council’s Property Leasing Policy. In instances where the occupiers fund the construction of buildings on Council land, the building reverts to Council ownership when the lease expires. This practice is applied for Scout Halls. It is likely that the lease has now expired, but officers cannot be certain.
On 14 May 2018, the secretary of the Pigeon Club confirmed to a Council officer the Pigeon Club currently uses the building, albeit only a few days per month, and wishes to continue to do so in the future. The building is not classified as surplus to the needs of the original intent of the lease, however its use has declined over the years. A recent inspection of the building identified it requires maintenance and cleaning works to make it fit for purpose for any tenant other than the Pigeon Club. The building is structurally sound, but run down and in need of extensive cleaning. Given the amount of pigeon faecal matter in the building, it is not considered safe to permit another community group to use this facility due to potential contaminants from the pigeons. This is especially true for people exercising as they require more oxygen than a person that is sitting. 

Council’s Lease Principles Policy (Maximum Use of Council’s Leased Assets) also provides for an internal Expression of Interest process to be undertaken to maximise the use of Council’s leased assets which applies in this instance. 

	Officer Recommendation

That:

1.
Council formalises the current occupation of the Pigeon Club building at Martin Reserve by the Hadfield Fawkner Homing Pigeon Club, by entering into a lease agreement for a period of 12 months. 

2.
At the expiration of the 12 month lease of the Pigeon Club building at Martin Reserve by the Hadfield Fawkner Homing Pigeon Club, an Expression of Interest process is undertaken to seek interest from other community groups to utilise the building in accordance with Property Leasing and Council’s Lease Principles policies. 

	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Davidson seconded -
That:

1.
Council formalises the current occupation of the Pigeon Club building at Martin Reserve by the Hadfield Fawkner Homing Pigeon Club, by entering into a lease agreement for a period of 12 months. 

2.
At the expiration of the 12 month lease of the Pigeon Club building at Martin Reserve by the Hadfield Fawkner Homing Pigeon Club, an Expression of Interest process is undertaken to seek interest from other community groups to utilise the building in accordance with Property Leasing and Council’s Lease Principles policies. 

Carried


	DCS33/18
Progress Report on Council's Fossil Fuel Divestment Strategy and next steps (Response to General Business Item) (D18/219169)

	At its meeting on 9 May 2018, Council resolved, via General Business Item GB10/18: 


That Council receives a progress report on the Fossil Fuel Divestment Strategy and the next steps at the July 2018 Council meeting. The report should include information on the reasoning for the granting of the contract for Council’s banking services to the Westpac Banking Corporation (Westpac), one of the major banks that invests in fossil fuel projects.
Council adopted its Fossil Fuel Divestment Strategy (the Strategy) (included as Attachment 1 to this report) in October 2015, with the aim of taking a positive screening approach to its financial investments, transactional banking and borrowings by increasing its dealings with Authorised Deposit-taking Institutions (ADIs) that commit to fossil fuel free investments. 

The Strategy’s success is measured against 7 Key Performance Indicators (KPIs), of which 5 have been achieved. The 2 indicators not yet achieved require the Investment Policy to be updated to expressly prohibit direct investment in companies that finance fossil fuel and include Moody’s credit rating in addition to Standard and Poor’s credit rating. 

Under the Investment Policy, the Audit and Risk Committee is required to oversee all changes to the policy. The revised policy will be presented to the next Audit and Risk Committee meeting, in September 2018, with the intent of it being presented to Council in October for adoption. This has been significantly delayed from the original timing due to a range of resourcing issues and changes. Despite this, Council has continued to have no direct investments in companies that finance fossil fuel projects.

Council’s implementation of positive screening initiatives adopted in the Strategy has resulted in significant increases of term deposits in ADIs committed to fossil fuel free investments, increasing from $6.0 million to $50.0 million and Councils total level of term deposits in ADIs with links to fossil fuel investments significantly reducing from 73% to 38% per cent of total investments. In addition, Councils deposits in ADIs with direct and indirect fossil fuel investments has decreased from 79% to 52% and Council’s level of borrowings from ADIs with links to direct fossil fuel investments has decreased significantly from $52.1 million to $14.3 million. 
In September 2017, following an open public tender process, in which Council received 3 tender responses, Westpac was awarded the contract to supply Council’s transactional banking services. Westpac achieved the highest evaluation score overall, and notably, the highest score against the sustainability and environmental criteria.

Further information in relation to the KPIs and the granting of the contract for Council’s banking services to Westpac Banking Corporation (Westpac) are addressed in section 3 of this report.

Council continues to rely on the Market Forces website as the benchmark for determining an ADI’s level of exposure to fossil fuel projects and investments.

Given both the public interest in this issue, and the predominately internal nature of the reviews and actions, officers are recommending some additional reporting.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes its performance in proactively dealing with Authorised Deposit-taking Institutions that are committed to fossil fuel free investments since the adoption of the Fossil Fuel Divestment.

2.
Receives an annual report regarding the big four banks (Commonwealth Bank Australia, Westpac Banking Corporation, Australia and New Zealand Banking Group and National Australia Bank) Sustainability Performance, via the Governance Report, in October every year.

3.
Receives an annual report on Councils fossil fuel divestment performance, via the Financial Management Report, in August every year.

	Resolution
Cr Martin moved, Cr Bolton seconded that this be deferred to the August 2018 Council meeting for the purpose of allowing further investigation.
Carried
8.43 pm
Cr Tapinos left the Council Chamber.


	DCS34/18
Review of Councillor Support Policies (Response to General Business Item) (D18/225839)

	The resources and support available to Councillors is currently reflected in multiple policies. The policies were reviewed and re-adopted at the commencement of the term of the current Council.
At its meeting on 9 May 2018, Council resolved (GB11/18) that a report be prepared for the July 2018 Council meeting outlining the steps and required timeframe to review all policies relating to Councillors. 

The policies relating to Councillors include:


Councillor Code of Conduct;


Councillor Support and Expenses Policy;


Councillor Information Technology Equipment Policy;

Councillors’ Travel, Accommodation And Personal Expenses Policy;

Mayoral Vehicle Policy;


Councillor Gifts And Hospitality Policy;


Sponsorship and Donation Guidelines; and


Ward/Councillor Meeting Protocol.
A review of Councillor policies will take a number of months to complete given the number of policies and to ensure broad benchmarking and consultation. This timing would mean reviewed policies would be prepared for presentation to Council in December 2018.

The more detailed steps are within the body of the report.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the Review of Councillor Support Policies Report, in response to General Business item GB11/18.

2.
Receives a further report at the 12 December 2018 Council meeting including any proposed changes to Councillor Support policies for consideration.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the Review of Councillor Support Policies Report, in response to General Business item GB11/18.

2.
Receives a further report at the 12 December 2018 Council meeting including any proposed changes to Councillor Support policies for consideration.

Carried


	DCI21/18
Upfield Railway Line - Early service terminations at Coburg (Response to General Business Item) (D18/100937)

	At the March 2018 Council meeting, the issue of Upfield Line trains performing unscheduled service terminations at Coburg Railway Station and returning to the city was raised (GB6/18), with Council resolving that Council:


Notes that the practice of terminating Upfield line trains at Coburg station disadvantages passengers living in the north of Moreland and makes it difficult to get a large shift in modes of transport from cars to public transport and cycling. 


Receives a report on the train services on the Upfield Line, detailing the operational performance of the service including percentage of trains on time, cancelled, short-shunted.
Consequently, detailed data was sought from Public Transport Victoria (PTV) regarding the number of occasions, and the reason for, early service termination, or shortshunting, occurred on the Upfield Railway Line for the first quarter of 2018. Earlier data of service termination (on a broad scale), was obtained from the performance statistics published on PTV’s website.

The data shows that in the first quarter of 2018 there were 91 service terminations for a range of reasons. Of the scheduled 9,557 services on the Upfield line in that period, this represents 99.02% of the scheduled services being delivered. In terms of punctuality, 91.62% operated on time for the period in question.
Every quarter, the operator, Metro Trains (MTM) must:


Deliver at least 98% of the timetable;

Ensure that at least 92% of trains arrive at their destination no later than 4 minutes and 59 seconds after the scheduled time.

The performance targets have been met for reliability but not punctuality, and therefore, the operator, MTM, would incur a financial penalty based upon the terms of the current franchise agreement, effective from 30 November 2017. The performance standards in the previous franchise agreement were less stringent than those currently prevailing.

While unscheduled service terminations impact on the community, some are unavoidable, but could benefit from improved mitigation measures. Additionally, long term rail investment in the north of the Upfield Rail Line will improve train reliability.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the report regarding Upfield Railway Line early service terminations at Coburg, in response to GB6/18.

2.
Includes campaigning for the provision of demand-responsive rail replacement bus services and the early adoption of the Upfield Rail Line duplication/extension project, as described in the Victorian Rail Network Development Plan, as part of any advocacy actions developed as part of the new Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Irfanli seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the report regarding Upfield Railway Line early service terminations at Coburg, in response to GB6/18.

2.
Includes campaigning for the provision of demand-responsive rail replacement bus services and that if a rail replacement bus isn’t available, late-running trains not terminate at Coburg but complete the service to Upfield and the early adoption of the Upfield Rail Line duplication/extension project, as described in the Victorian Rail Network Development Plan, as part of any advocacy actions developed as part of the new Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy.

Carried


	DCI22/18
Dog Waste Disposal Bag Dispenser - Second Trial (Response to General Business Item) (D18/176251)

	At the April 2016 Council meeting, Council (GB26/16) called for a report into assessing the feasibility and scope of a trial of the use of dog waste bags including a nominated site for the trial. A report (DCI35/16) in response to this General Business item was presented to the July 2016 Council meeting, at which Council resolved to undertake a trial of providing dog waste disposal bags and consider biodegradable bags, for a period of 6 months. This trial was undertaken between December 2016 and May 2017 and focussed on providing dog waste disposal bags at two locations along the Park Street Linear Reserve in Brunswick; one at Station Street and one at Rathdowne Street. 

A report (DCI34/17) was prepared with the findings of this trial and presented at the July 2017 Council meeting.

At the July 2017 meeting, Council resolved for a further trial to be conducted that includes the collection of evidence about the impact of the provision of dog waste disposal bags to determine its effectiveness and for a further report to be presented Council presenting the outcomes.
The second trial was held at Park Street Linear Reserve and Gilpin Park Brunswick from February 2018 to March 2018. This trial revealed that whilst the bags were being used, there was little impact on the waste in bins, litter on the ground or the amount of faeces visible in the parks.

The second trial also revealed through discussion with dog walkers, that they generally bring their own bags while walking their dogs in public open space.

The biggest consideration for Council is the cost associated if dog waste bag dispensers were to be rolled out to all 51 dog-off leash parks. The upfront installation cost would be $79,050 with annual costs estimated at $102,816 for bag replacement and $110,761 in additional officer resourcing.

The General Local Law 2018 (Animals in a Public Place) highlights a dog owner’s responsibility is to have the means to pick up dog faeces at all times. The Domestic Animal Management Plan 2017-2022, references increased park patrols for parks and reserves where there is a higher prevalence of owners failing to remove faeces deposited by their dogs. This, incorporated with the large associated cost of dog bag provision, would suggest it would be excessive to provide these bags at all off leash parks.

It is recommended that the provision of dog waste bag dispensers be installed and maintained at the two enclosed dog parks only as these facilities will have a higher concentration of dogs with controlled access points.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the second trial of providing biodegradable dog waste disposal bags dispenser at Park Street Linear Reserve and Gilpin Park, Brunswick has been completed.

2.
Installs and maintains dog waste disposal bag dispensers at Council’s enclosed dog spaces at Gilpin Park, Brunswick and Richards Reserve, Coburg North when these facilities are built. 

	Resolution
Cr Davidson moved, Cr Dorney seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the second trial of providing biodegradable dog waste disposal bags dispenser at Park Street Linear Reserve and Gilpin Park, Brunswick has been completed.

2.
Installs and maintains dog waste disposal bag dispensers at Council’s enclosed dog spaces at Gilpin Park, Brunswick and Richards Reserve, Coburg North when these facilities are built. 

3.
Promotes the availability of biodegradable and compostable bags to the community through Council’s social media outlets.
8.52 pm
Cr Tapinos returned to the Council Chamber.
Carried


	DCS35/18
Naming Of New Cycling Pavilion In Brunswick (D18/179810)

	In late 2015/early 2016 Council constructed a new pavilion adjacent to the Brunswick Velodrome at 50-72 Harrison Street, Brunswick East. It is located within Roberts Reserve, as shown at Attachment 1 to this report. The pavilion is the new home for the Brunswick Cycling Club. 

On 13 March 2017 the Brunswick Cycling Club approached Council with a proposal to name the new pavilion in commemoration of one of their life-long active club members and former Club President, Alf Walker. 

Alf Walker served as a member of the Brunswick Cycling Club Committee until his passing in 2016, providing 68 years as a continuous volunteer. During this time he assisted as Club Coach, Secretary and Treasurer. He was voted a life member of the club in 1958, and in 1986 was recognised as a life member of Cycling Victoria and Cycling Australia.

A public consultation process for the naming of the pavilion facility has been undertaken and no written submissions were received. 
The name Alf Walker Pavilion meets the Office of Geographic Names (OGN) Naming rules for places in Victoria – Statutory requirements for naming roads, features and localities – 2016 and complies with the key principles. This name has received ‘in principle’ support from the OGN.
The name Alf Walker Pavilion is proposed to be used as the name meets Naming Moreland Places Policy 2013 (Naming Policy) criteria, recognising his role with Community Groups and more specifically his contribution to the Brunswick Cycling Club, cycling within Moreland and more broadly in Victoria and Australia. 
It is recommended Council endorses the cycling pavilion name - Alf Walker Pavilion. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:
1.
Endorses the new pavilion building at 50-72 Harrison Street Brunswick East name ‘Alf Walker Pavilion’. 

2.
Gives public notice in the Moreland and Northern Leader newspapers of the proposal to name the new pavilion building at 50-72 Harrison Street, Brunswick East ‘Alf Walker Pavilion’, including the reasons for proposing the name and invites community feedback. 

3.
Authorises the Director of Corporate Services to do all things required to formalise the name with the Office of Geographic Names.

4.
Writes to the Brunswick Cycling Club thanking them for their proposal and informing them of Council’s decision.

	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council:
1.
Endorses the new pavilion building at 50-72 Harrison Street Brunswick East name ‘Alf Walker Pavilion’. 

2.
Gives public notice in the Moreland and Northern Leader newspapers of the proposal to name the new pavilion building at 50-72 Harrison Street, Brunswick East ‘Alf Walker Pavilion’, including the reasons for proposing the name and invites community feedback. 

3.
Authorises the Director of Corporate Services to do all things required to formalise the name with the Office of Geographic Names.

4.
Writes to the Brunswick Cycling Club thanking them for their proposal and informing them of Council’s decision.
8.56 pm
Cr Davidson left the Council Chamber.
Carried


	DCI23/18
Yarra Trams Route 96 Tram Improvement Project - Nicholson Street, Brunswick East (D18/214997)

	Yarra Trams is conducting a project to improve the capacity and efficiency of the Route 96 tram. The project involves track and tram stop infrastructure, and follows the earlier completion of the Blyth Street tram terminus. 
Route 96 has some of the highest patronage figures in the tram network. A significant part of the route is given a separate and dedicated pathway. The final 1.4 kilometre northern leg of this route is shared with car traffic in Nicholson Street, Brunswick East, between Blyth Street and Brunswick Road. The shared roadway results in significant delays to trams because of vehicles sharing the tram lane due to parked cars and cars executing turning movements.

As part of this project, three existing tram stops on Nicholson Street, between Brunswick Road and Blyth Street will be upgraded to ‘easy access stops’ to comply with the current Disability Discrimination Act (DDA) standards. The upgrade of the stops will serve more residents and also provide greater access to local schools, CERES Environmental Park and other activities. 

Approximately 40 car parking spaces on Nicholson Street between Blyth Street and Stewart Street were lost as a result of the new Blyth Street terminus. At the May 2015 Council meeting, Council resolved to implement a 2-hour parking area within the vicinity of the new tram terminus to provide parking for those affected by the loss of parking (DCI19/15). Ultimately there was mixed support for these restrictions. In the current project, 72 parking spaces will be removed. Council officers intend to review opportunities to introduce restricted parking and permit systems in nearby side streets following implementation of the works.

Since August 2013, Council engineers have worked closely with Yarra Trams on the design. This process allowed Council officers to raise issues with the design and also request additional works that meet Council’s Moreland and Brunswick Integrated Transport Strategies, such as DDA and pedestrian safety. Where possible, issues and requests raised have been addressed and included in the design to the Council officer’s satisfaction.

Based on recent communications with Yarra Trams, it is proposed that construction work on the tram stops will take place between 1 and 15 September 2018.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the consultation detailed at attachment 3 to this report and the proposed commencement of works on the Route 96 Tram Improvement Project in September 2018.

2.
Endorses the Yarra Trams Route 96 Final Design at Attachment 1 to this report.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the consultation detailed at attachment 3 to this report and the proposed commencement of works on the Route 96 Tram Improvement Project in September 2018.

2.
Not Endorse the Yarra Trams Route 96 Final Design at Attachment 1 to this report due to the lack of treatment for bicycle users on the north-south route.

3.
Receives a further report if this project goes ahead, with recommendations about making cycling safer on Nicholson Street.

8.58 pm
Cr Davidson returned to the Council Chamber.
Carried
Cr Riley called for a division.
For
Against
Cr Bolton
Cr Carli Hannan
Cr Davidson
Cr Irfanli
Cr Dorney
Cr Tapinos
Cr Kavanagh
Cr Martin
Cr Riley
Total For (6)
Total Against (3)



	DCS36/18
Proposed Discontinuance and Sale of Right of Way adjoining 5 McKay Street, Brunswick (D18/141605)

	On 19 September 2017, the owner of 5 McKay Street, Brunswick, contacted Council expressing an interest in acquiring a narrow section of the Right of Way (ROW) enclosed within the fence boundary of the property shown at Attachment 1.

The owner of 5 McKay Street, Brunswick was advised of a title boundary anomaly following a feature survey of the property by a land surveyor. The survey identified the wall to the dwelling built along the north side of the ROW is built slightly over the property title boundary encroaching into the ROW.

The encroachment ranges from approximately 25 centimetres to 55 centimetres in width and 25.15 metres in length, measuring approximately 1,006 square meters in total.
The proposed discontinuance and transfer of land from the former road will not affect the current status of the laneway. This narrow section of ROW is not required for road purposes. The remaining ROW measures 4 metres in width, which is sufficient for vehicle access and wider than the standard ROW width of 3 metres.

The proposed sale of the former ROW to the owner of 5 McKay Street Brunswick will provide income of $8,750 plus GST to Council. This amount has been agreed upon by the applicant for the purchase pending a Council decision. This transaction would result in the removal of the road status for the narrow length of ROW to the side of 5 McKay Street, Brunswick. 

The purpose of this report is to recommend the commencement of the statutory process under the Local Government Act 1989, to discontinue the road of the enclosed land, and sell the land from the former road to the owner(s) of 5 McKay Street, Brunswick.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council, in accordance with sections 206, 207A, 223 and 82A and clause 3 of Schedule 10 of the Local Government Act 1989:

1.
Determines that the narrow section of road, (shown in blue at attachment 1 to this report) currently enclosed in the property boundary, adjoining 5 McKay Street, Brunswick, is not reasonably required as a road for public use.

2.
Commences the procedures to discontinue and sell the narrow section of road, adjoining 5 McKay Street, Brunswick, shown in blue at attachment 1 to this report. 

3.
Gives public notice of the proposed discontinuance in the Moreland and Northern Leader newspapers and on Council’s website, and invites written submissions. The notice will state that if discontinued, Council proposes to sell the land from the road to the owner of 5 McKay Street, Brunswick, in accordance with Council’s Rights of Way Associated Policies 2011 and the Rights of Way Strategy. 
4.
Appoints Councillor __________________ as Chair, and Councillors ____________, ______________, and _________________ to a Committee to hear any submitters requesting to be heard in support of their written submission.

5.
Sets the Hearing of Submissions Committee to be held on 26 September 2018, at 
6 pm, at the Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg.

6.
Following the consultation process receives a report outlining any submissions received in relation to the proposed discontinuance and sale, with a recommendation whether to proceed.

	Resolution
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council, in accordance with sections 206, 207A, 223 and 82A and clause 3 of Schedule 10 of the Local Government Act 1989:

1.
Determines that the narrow section of road, (shown in blue at attachment 1 to this report) currently enclosed in the property boundary, adjoining 5 McKay Street, Brunswick, is not reasonably required as a road for public use.

2.
Commences the procedures to discontinue and sell the narrow section of road, adjoining 5 McKay Street, Brunswick, shown in blue at attachment 1 to this report. 

3.
Gives public notice of the proposed discontinuance in the Moreland and Northern Leader newspapers and on Council’s website, and invites written submissions. The notice will state that if discontinued, Council proposes to sell the land from the road to the owner of 5 McKay Street, Brunswick, in accordance with Council’s Rights of Way Associated Policies 2011 and the Rights of Way Strategy. 
4.
Appoints Councillor Kavanagh as Chair, and Councillors Dorney, Riley and Tapinos to a Committee to hear any submitters requesting to be heard in support of their written submission.

5.
Sets the Hearing of Submissions Committee to be held on 26 September 2018, at 6 pm, at the Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg.

6.
Following the consultation process receives a report outlining any submissions received in relation to the proposed discontinuance and sale, with a recommendation whether to proceed.

Carried


	DSD20/18
Community Grants Program 2018/2019 Recommendations (Cyclical Report) (D18/216920)

	The Community Grants Program offers a range of annual community grants for not-for-profit community groups to apply for funding towards initiatives that benefit the Moreland community.

This report makes recommendations for funding in relation to two categories; 


Project Grants (up to $5,000 per application); and


Capital Works Partnership Grants (up to $40,000 per application, with a minimum 25% contribution from the applicant towards the project). 

For the 2018/2019 program, 16 applications, to the value of $78,319, were received under the Project Grant category. This represented many strong applications and a good breadth of proposals from across the municipality. Twelve projects to the value of $59,619 are recommended for funding. 

Thirteen applications requesting $427,720 were received for the Capital Works Partnership funding program. Ten projects have been recommended, at a total of $318,068.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Allocates 2018/2019 Project Grant category funding, to the total value of $59,619, to:

3000acres;


Skateboarding Federation;


Brunswick North Primary School;


Lake Park Kindergarten;


Link Community Transport;


Migrant resource Centre North West Region Inc.;


Moomba Park Primary School;


Moreland Community Child Care Centres Inc.;


Operation Newstart Incorporated;


Project Respect;


Thai Information and Welfare Association; and


VICSEG New Futures

for the amounts and projects as detailed in Attachment 1 to this report.
2.
Notes the unexpended funds in the Project Grant category, and opens a second round of Project Grant funding, from 12 July 2018 until 26 August 2018. 
3.
Allocates 2018/2019 Capital Works Partnership Grant category funding, to the total value of $318,067.17, to:

Brunswick Bowling Club;


Brunswick Kindergarten Inc.;


Brunswick Neighbourhood House;


Fawkner Bowling Club;


Fawkner Food Bowls Inc.;


Moomba Park Tennis Club;


North Brunswick Football Club;


Pascoe vale Football Club;


Pascoe Vale Sports Club; and


Reynard Street Neighbourhood House.

for the amounts and projects as detailed in Attachment 2 to this report.
4.
Opens the Organisational Support Grant category for applications from 12 July 2018 until 26 August 2018. 

	Resolution
Cr Dorney moved, Cr Davidson seconded -
That Council:

1.
Allocates 2018/2019 Project Grant category funding, to the total value of $59,619, to:

3000acres;


Skateboarding Federation;


Brunswick North Primary School;


Lake Park Kindergarten;


Link Community Transport;


Migrant resource Centre North West Region Inc.;


Moomba Park Primary School;


Moreland Community Child Care Centres Inc.;


Operation Newstart Incorporated;


Project Respect;


Thai Information and Welfare Association; and


VICSEG New Futures

for the amounts and projects as detailed in Attachment 1 to this report.
2.
Notes the unexpended funds in the Project Grant category, and opens a second round of Project Grant funding, from 12 July 2018 until 26 August 2018. 
3.
Allocates 2018/2019 Capital Works Partnership Grant category funding, to the total value of $318,067.17, to:

Brunswick Bowling Club;


Brunswick Kindergarten Inc.;


Brunswick Neighbourhood House;


Fawkner Bowling Club;


Fawkner Food Bowls Inc.;


Moomba Park Tennis Club;


North Brunswick Football Club;


Pascoe vale Football Club;


Pascoe Vale Sports Club; and


Reynard Street Neighbourhood House.

for the amounts and projects as detailed in Attachment 2 to this report.
4.
Opens the Organisational Support Grant category for applications from 12 July 2018 until 26 August 2018. 

Carried


	DCS37/18
Financial Management Report for the Period Ended 31 May 2018 (Cyclical Report) (D18/218326)

	This report presents the Financial Management Report for the financial year to date (YTD) period ending 31 May 2018.

Council has developed and implemented a financial strategy of generating small surpluses to reinvest in much needed infrastructure projects.

The YTD Income Statement shows that Council is $11.0 million better than the revised forecast. This comprises overall revenues having ended $6.9 million better than forecast and overall expenditures having ended $4.1 million better than forecast. If these trends continue, the surplus will provide funds to the Wheatsheaf Hub and Saxon Street multi-use facility projects, via the Significant Projects Reserve.

Council has spent $46.1 million in capital expenditure which is $8.0 million less than forecast. However, this is an increase compared to the same time last year (YTD May 2017) when the actual spend was $28.8 million and was $11.6 million less than budget at that time. The underspent amount is forecast to significantly reduce by the end of the financial year.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council notes the Financial Management Report for the Period Ended 31 May 2018 at Attachment 1 to this report.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Irfanli seconded -
That Council notes the Financial Management Report for the Period Ended 31 May 2018 at Attachment 1 to this report.

Carried


	DCS38/18
Governance Report - July 2018 (Cyclical Report) (D18/223444)

	The Governance Report has been developed as a monthly standing report to Council to provide a single reporting mechanism for a range of statutory compliance, transparency and governance matters.

The Governance Report – July 2018 includes:


Reports from Committee to Council; 


Assemblies of Councillors Records; 


Friends of Aileu Annual Report 2017/2018; and


A proposed change to the ‘Councillors Responsible For’.

This report recommends Council notes the Reports from Committee to Council, Records of Assemblies of Councillors and the Friends of Aileu Annual Report. A proposal to modify the ‘Councillor Responsible For’ portfolios is also presented. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the reports from Committees to Council at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes the Records of Assemblies of Councillors held between 1 May and 31 May 2018 at Attachment 2 to this report.

3.
Notes the Friends of Aileu Annual Report 2017/2018.

4.
Notes key community facility projects and initiatives are captured in service specific areas with a ‘Councillor Responsible For…’ appointment and amends the ‘Councillor Responsible For…’ appointments for 2018 by removing the Community Facility portfolio.

	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Tapinos seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the reports from Committees to Council at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes the Records of Assemblies of Councillors held between 1 May and 31 May 2018 at Attachment 2 to this report.

3.
Notes the Friends of Aileu Annual Report 2017/2018.

4.
Notes key community facility projects and initiatives are captured in service specific areas with a ‘Councillor Responsible For…’ appointment and amends the ‘Councillor Responsible For…’ appointments for 2018 by removing the Community Facility portfolio.

Carried


	DCI24/18
Contract 709T - Road Reconstruction of Mitchell Parade, Pascoe Vale South (Vaux Street to Reynard Street) (D18/204095)

	Road reconstruction works at Mitchell Parade, Pascoe Vale South between Vaux Street and Reynard Street are identified in the 2018/2019 Capital Works Program. The works are required to address the poor condition of the kerb and channel and asphalt road pavement and rectify drainage issues along the roadway.

An advertisement was placed in The Age newspaper on Saturday, 12 May 2018 inviting tenders from contractors to undertake the works. Tenders closed on Monday, 4 June 2018, with 6 tenders being received.

ADP Constructions Pty Ltd achieved the highest score through the evaluation process. ADP Constructions Pty Ltd has previously undertaken road reconstruction works for Council and successfully delivered these works to a very good standard.

The project will be utilising recycled crushed concrete as bedding material under all new concrete paving and as backfill to the new drainage pipes along the street. The use of recycled crushed concrete will reduce the need for raw materials by approximately 500 cubic metres.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Awards Contract 709T – Road Reconstruction of Mitchell Parade, Pascoe Vale South between Vaux Street and Reynard Street to ADP Constructions Pty Ltd for the tendered lump sum amount of $524,463.10 (excluding GST) plus provisional sum amount of $186,812.50 (excluding GST).

2.
Allocates a contingency amount of $71,127.40 (10%) to the project bringing the total expenditure for Contract 709T – Road Reconstruction of Mitchell Parade, Pascoe Vale South between Vaux Street and Reynard Street to $782,403.00.

3.
Authorises the Director City Infrastructure to do all things necessary to execute contracts and any required documentation, including authorising cost overruns, provided that the overall 2018/2019 Road and Car Parks budget allocation is not exceeded.

	Resolution
Cr Martin moved, Cr Dorney seconded -
That Council:

1.
Awards Contract 709T – Road Reconstruction of Mitchell Parade, Pascoe Vale South between Vaux Street and Reynard Street to ADP Constructions Pty Ltd for the tendered lump sum amount of $524,463.10 (excluding GST) plus provisional sum amount of $186,812.50 (excluding GST).

2.
Allocates a contingency amount of $71,127.40 (10%) to the project bringing the total expenditure for Contract 709T – Road Reconstruction of Mitchell Parade, Pascoe Vale South between Vaux Street and Reynard Street to $782,403.00.

3.
Authorises the Director City Infrastructure to do all things necessary to execute contracts and any required documentation, including authorising cost overruns, provided that the overall 2018/2019 Road and Car Parks budget allocation is not exceeded.

Carried


Notices of Motion:
	NOM28/18
The Hon Bob Hawke AC GCL - Commemorative Public Art Mural (D18/233419)

	Cr Tapinos’s original motion:
That Council receives for a report on the feasibility of commissioning a public art mural in commemoration of the Hon. Bob Hawke AC GCL within the City of Moreland.
9.17 pm
Cr Bolton left the Council Chamber.

	Resolution
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Irfanli seconded -
That Council receives for a report on the feasibility of commissioning a public art mural in commemoration of the Hon. Bob Hawke AC GCL within the City of Moreland.
9.19 pm
Cr Bolton returned to the Council Chamber.
Cr Kavanagh moved that:

The artwork also include Bill Bryson, Gordon Bryant, Bob Hawke, Phil Cleary, Kelvin Thomson and Peter Khallil.
Lapsed for want of a seconder
The motion was lost


	NOM29/18
Better Amenity in Medium Density (D18/233219)

	Cr Irfanli’s original motion:
That Council officers prepare a report for the September 2018 Council meeting that examines the potential to amend the Planning Scheme to insert a clause under Clause 22.03-3 to the following effect:

1.
Limit the number of vehicle crossings to one per site frontage, other than on corner lots unless it can be demonstrated: 

a)
The development achieves fewer subdivisions/units on the site compared to other developments of similar lot sizes.

b)
The development is a duplex.

c)
The development achieves higher open space compared to other developments of similar lot size.
This report should include an outline of the financial and resourcing implications and any consequential adjustments to the current strategic planning work program. 

	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That as part of the Medium Density Housing Review, officers prepare a report for the October 2018 Council meeting that examines how Council can influence a reduction of density within Medium Density areas.

Carried


	NOM30/18
Overshadowing (D18/233269)

	Cr Bolton’s original motion:
That Council: 

1.
Advocates strongly to the State Government to amend the ResCode to measure overshadowing at the winter solstice and instead of the equinox.

2.
Notes that at the13 June 2018 Council meeting, the Moreland Planning Scheme Review 2018 Report was endorsed, committing Council to undertake work to determine how to limit overshadowing of open and public spaces in 2019/2020 as follows:

a)
Consider revisions to local policy/built form controls to encourage development adjacent to open space that limits overshadowing of open space taken in the ACZ for Bridges Reserve could be replicated elsewhere.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Davidson seconded -
That Council: 

1.
Advocates strongly to the State Government to amend the ResCode to measure overshadowing at the winter solstice and instead of the equinox.

2.
Notes that at the13 June 2018 Council meeting, the Moreland Planning Scheme Review 2018 Report was endorsed, committing Council to undertake work to determine how to limit overshadowing of open and public spaces in 2019/2020 as follows:

a)
Consider revisions to local policy/built form controls to encourage development adjacent to open space that limits overshadowing of open space taken in the ACZ for Bridges Reserve could be replicated elsewhere.

9.36 pm
Cr Carli Hannan left the Council Chamber.
Carried


	NOM31/18
Public Housing Public Meeting (D18/233286)

	Cr Bolton’s original motion:
That Council:

1.
Holds a 2-3 hour public meeting in Brunswick Town Hall in late August/early September to inform and engage residents in respect to the issues and consequences of the Public Housing Renewal Program. 

2.
Allocates funds to display a banner on Council property supporting the campaign to stop the demolition of 9 public housing estates, and produce and distribute posters and leaflets promoting a public meeting. 

3.
Uses Council’s City News page in the Moreland and Northern Leader newspapers to promote the public meeting as well as other council forums such as its social media platforms. 
4.
Spends no more than $5,000 enacting the parts of this decision that are not included in the adopted Council Budget 2018/2019.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1.
Holds a 2-3 hour public meeting in Brunswick Town Hall in late August/early September to inform and engage residents in respect to the issues and consequences of the Public Housing Renewal Program. 

2.
Allocates funds to display a banner on Council property supporting the campaign to stop the demolition of 9 public housing estates, and produce and distribute posters and leaflets promoting a public meeting. 

3.
Uses Council’s City News page in the Moreland and Northern Leader newspapers to promote the public meeting as well as other council forums such as its social media platforms. 
4.
Spends no more than $5,000 enacting the parts of this decision that are not included in the adopted Council Budget 2018/2019.

9.41 pm
Cr Carli Hannan returned to the Council Chamber.
Carried
Cr Riley called for a division.
For
Against
Cr Bolton
Cr Carli Hannan
Cr Davidson
Cr Irfanli
Cr Dorney
Cr Tapinos
Cr Kavanagh
Cr Martin
Cr Riley
Total For (6)
Total Against (3)
9.50 pm
Cr Carli Hannan left the Council Chamber.


	NOM32/18
Council representation at Cities Power Partnership Summit (D18/243164)

	Cr Dorney’s original motion:
That Council:

1.
Approves interstate travel for Cr Responsible for Climate, Water and Sustainability, Cr Jess Dorney to represent Council at the Cities Power Partnership Summit from 18 to 19 October 2018. 

2.
Notes travel, accommodation and registration expenses of approximately $1,600 will be met from the Councillor Support budget. 

	Resolution
Cr Dorney moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1.
Approves interstate travel for Cr Responsible for Climate, Water and Sustainability, Cr Jess Dorney to represent Council at the Cities Power Partnership Summit from 18 to 19 October 2018. 

2.
Notes travel, accommodation and registration expenses of approximately $1,600 will be met from the Councillor Support budget. 

9.52 pm
Cr Carli Hannan returned to the Council Chamber.
Carried


Notice of Rescission:
Nil. 
Foreshadowed Items:
Nil. 
URGENT BUSINESS REPORTS: 
Nil.
DCI18/18 Draft Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Draft Parking Strategy (Release for Consultation) 
The Mayor sought the consent of Council to clarify the resolved motion DCI18/18 Draft Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Draft Parking Strategy (MITS).
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Riley seconded to clarify that the motion intended to continue with the 40 kilometre/hour roll out.
Carried unanimously
Confidential Business:
	Resolution

Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Martin seconded -
In accordance with section 89(2) of the Local Government Act 1989 this Council meeting be closed to the public to consider this report:

(
DED42/18 The Coburg Initiative (TCI) - Development Cluster 1 Coburg Square (Council Plan Item) (D18/232528) because it relates to contractual matters and proposed developments. 

Carried


The Council meeting was closed to the public at 9.54 pm.
OPENING THE MEETING TO THE PUBLIC

	Resolution

Cr Davidson moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
The Council meeting be open to the public.

Carried


The Council meeting was opened to the public at 10.08 pm.

The meeting closed at 10.08 pm.

Confirmed

Cr John Kavanagh

MAYOR

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11 July 2018 (D18/255127)
1

